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BARKHAM PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of meeting of the Barkham Parish Council held on 14th July 2020 on the virtual platform Zoom at 11.30 am.

In accordance with the Local Authorities and Police and Crime Panels (Coronavirus) (Flexibility of Local Authority and Police and Crime Panel Meetings) (England and Wales) Regulations 2020 this meeting was held virtually. 

Present: Mrs Stubbs (in the Chair), Mr Lane, Mr G Dexter, Mr Scott, Mr Heyliger, Mr Loader, Mr Munden and the Clerk.

19/309 To receive and accept any apologies for absence Local Government Act 1972 Sch12
Mr Alborzpour, - Non attendance
19/310 To receive any declarations of interest on items on the Agenda (Disclosable Pecuniary Interests) Regulations 2012 (SI 2012/1464)
None
19/311 Minutes of the Council Meeting LGA 1972 Sch 12 para 41(1) – 

The minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 9th June 2020 were approved as a true record, they will be signed at the next physical meeting of the council.
19/312 Public Participation (allotted time 15 minutes) Public Bodies (admissions to meetings) Act 1960 s.1 extended by the LG Act 1972 s.100
Adjournment of the Meeting will be called if any members of the public wish to address the Council on any matters or concerns relating to Barkham.

None
19/313 Planning:

· Planning Applications – To discuss and agree any comments or objections on planning applications received before 14th July 2020.  To include:
Report on comments agreed via email on applications outstanding from the last meeting:
201292 - Land East of Barkham Manor, Barkham Road, RG41 4TH

Full application for the erection of 4 detached dwellings and associated works

Barkham Parish Council opposes this application as any development on this location is not appropriate for the reasons laid out below.

Importance of the Site

Barkham is a semi-rural parish.  The landscape comprises historic farmland, wooded areas, ancient hedgerows and woodlands interspersed with discrete residential areas of varying age, scale and styles. 
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A survey of residents completed to guide the development of the Arborfield and Barkham Neighbourhood Plan revealed that 98% of respondents felt the area was a good place to live and that 99% agreed that the unique identity of the area was best preserved by retaining the open spaces around the individual communities.

This site is an important example of such an open space.   It is on a hill and occupies a prominent position on Barkham Road which is the main route through the village.  It separates the older part of Barkham along Barkham Street from the more modern residential developments of Coppid Hill and Bearwood Road.

The site, which is outside the development limits, abuts the curtilage of a Grade II listed building and borders the Barkham Street Area of Special Character.  It is in proximity to The Coombes which has recently been placed on Natural England’s Ancient Woodland Inventory.  

Preservation of Separation of Settlements

The proposed development contravenes several policies of the above Neighbourhood Plan made on Wed 22 Apr 2020.  For example:

Policy IRS1 of said Neighbourhood Plan states that:

In order to protect the separation of settlements, development proposals outside the development limits designated in the Managing Development Delivery Local Plan 2014 will be required to comply with Policy CP11 of the Core Strategy and:

a) Preserve the character and appearance of the countryside; and
b) Not lead to the physical, visual or perceived coalescence of existing settlements. 

Policy IR3 of the above plan states:

Development proposals should conserve and enhance the natural environment and green spaces of the area.

Impact on Historic Assets

The importance of considering the overall historic context and significance of the heritage asset, its setting and the surrounding area was discussed by Mr. R Perrins in his decision notice dated 04 Dec 2018 relating to four appeals heard regarding Barkham Manor Farm which is also adjacent to Barkham Manor.  These documents are logged under WBC PA 160207.  In Para 57 he states:

The setting of a fixed asset is not a fixed concept; it is concerned with the way the heritage asset is experienced.  The Planning Practice Guidance sets out that “a thorough assessment of the impact on the setting needs to take into account, and be proportionate to the significance of the heritage asset under consideration and the degree to which proposed changes enhances or detract from that significance and the ability to appreciate it.  Setting is the surroundings in which the asset is experienced, and may therefore be more extensive than the curtilage.”
There is a strong historic connection between the site and the adjacent Grade II listed building known as Barkham Manor as until the 1980/90s it was part of the Manor estate.  A Heritage Environment Record – 06053.00.000 – relates to the site of an ice house which strengthens the overall historic context.   It is shown and labelled on an estate map of 1875 prepared as part of the sales particulars when the estate became part of the Bearwood Estate.  It is also marked on an early OS map of that time.  It is adjacent to the site, is still evident and should be protected.

The proposed development will impact the setting of the Manor House with respect to the inward and outward views at the front.   Although there is some screening foliage, it should be noted that the elevation of the proposed homes and less foliage during the winter months will result in the setting being disturbed.  The new development will be visible from Bridleway BA2 and Barkham Road.

Access and Traffic
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We understand that the access linking Barkham Road to Barkham Manor is owned and maintained by Barkham Manor Management Ltd.  We are not aware of any arrangements regarding the proposed new entrance leading onto it and this needs to be researched.

This point on Barkham Road has poor sightlines as it is near to a steep hill and an S-bend.  The road is heavily congested, especially at peak times, and it would be extremely regrettable if the additional traffic from this development was allowed to add to these problems. 

Trees

Many of the tree species in the area are protected by Tree Preservation Orders and some of these are veteran trees.  It is not known if any will be impacted by this proposal.

Call for Sites
The site was offered for development under WBC’s 2016 ‘Call for Sites’ as part of the local plan update programme where it is designated as 5BA002.  It was considered to be unsuitable for development for the reason stated in the Housing and Economic Land Availability Assessment published at the beginning of 2020:
Development of the site would fail to achieve a satisfactory relationship to the existing settlement and the site is more related to the open countryside.

An application in 1995 – 43766 – to build a single house on essentially the same site was rejected on grounds of the rural setting and that it would generate additional vehicle movements at the existing access onto Barkham Road where there is substandard visibility.  At the same time, an application – 44643 - was submitted to build another dwelling on the adjacent plot and this was also refused.  The ensuing appeals were both dismissed – that for 44643 mentioned the need to protect the ice house.
These outcomes are relevant to this current application.

Comparable Site

The proposed site has a striking similarity to another nearby site located across Barkham Road at the corner with Edneys Hill.  This area of open land also occupies a dominant position in the village and has been the subject of several planning applications and appeals relating to its development as a residential site.  It is worth recording some of the comments made by the appeal inspectors as they directly relate to this proposal.

In the linked appeals APP/X0360/W/16/3154856 and /363161362 dismissed on 10 Jan 2017 the appeal inspector, Mr C Forrett recorded in para 11 of his decision notice:

The proposed development would give rise to significant harm to the character and the appearance of the area contrary to Policies CP3 and CP11 of the CS and Policies CC02 and TB21 of the MMD which amongst others seek to protect the character and appearance of the area.

This is now reinforced by Policies IRS1 and IRS3 of the Arborfield and Barkham Neighbourhood Plan.

He also, and very significantly, stated in para 38:

Against the background (of the development), the harm identified significantly and demonstrably outweighs the minor benefits when assessed against the policies in the Framework taken as a whole.

In connection with appeal referenced APP/X/0360/W/17/3184847, Mr D Troy also concluded in para 13:

That the proposal would have a harmful effect on the character and appearance of the area.

Conclusion

Section 202 of the NPPF (2019) advises that local planning authorities should assess whether the public benefits of a proposal outweigh any conflict with planning policies which in this case involves encroachment on the countryside between individual settlements and impact on heritage and natural assets.
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There are NO public benefits associated with this planning application.  Barkham does not need more high specification homes on a greenfield and unsustainable location with such prominence in the village.  The four houses proposed would be significantly less than 1% of the homes being built across Wokingham Borough in a single year and a miniscule contribution to the overall number being built during the period of the current core plan - 2010 to 2026.  This is in marked contrast to the 1800 dwellings being built in Barkham on the former garrison site – now called Arborfield Green – where a range of housing types, including affordable, are being built on a brownfield sustainable site and where the countryside environment is being directly enhanced by the formation of SANGS. 

Please reject this application

Applications to be discussed:

201278 - Longmoor Cottage, Park Lane, Finchampstead, RG40 4PT

Householder application for the proposed single storey side/rear extension to existing detached double garage and raising of roof height with two rear facing dormers to form a storage area.

The council had no comments on this application
200982 - Chirundu, School Road, Barkham, RG41 4TR
Application to vary conditions 2 and 4 of planning consent 181325 for the proposed erection of part single, part two storey front/side extension plus part single, part two storey side/rear extension following the demolition of existing garage. Condition 2 refers to the approved documents and 4 to the provision of first floor windows; the variation is to allow alterations to the roof, relocation of one of the ground floor windows to side elevation and footprint of bedroom 2, and changes to fenestration. (Retrospective)

The council had no comments on this application
201496 - 6 Thorn Close, Barkham, RG41 4SQ

Householder application for proposed part conversion of existing garage to create habitable accommodation, single storey rear extension, plus changes to fenestration.

The council had no comments on this application
201587 - 14 Thorn Close, Barkham, Wokingham, RG41 4SQ

Householder application for proposed erection of a single storey front extension to existing garage, plus conversion of existing garage into habitable accommodation.

The council had no comments on this application
Appeal: APP/X0360/W/20/3249588
193087 - The Coombes Coombes Lane Wokingham

Full application for the proposed erection of a Closed board fence 2m in height and 1No gate.
The response to the original application will be updated to include more information. This will be undertaken by Mr Dexter and Mr Heyliger.  The draft response will be circulated to full council via email for agreement to be sent to the inspectorate.
Appeal: APP/X0360/W/20/3251124
200153 - White Heart Grove, The Coombes, Wokingham, RG2 9JQ

Full planning application for the proposed installation of woodland security fencing.
The response to the original application will be updated to include more information. This will be undertaken by Mr Dexter and Mr Heyliger.  The draft response will be circulated to full council via email for agreement to be sent to the inspectorate.
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Approved and Refused notifications:

200864 - Land rear of, 344 Barkham Road, Barkham, Wokingham, RG41 4DE
Full application for proposed erection of one 4no. bedroom dwelling with associated landscaping, car parking and bin storage, plus provision of new vehicular access.

Application refused by WBC
200993 - Land at The Coombes, Coombes Lane, Arborfield, RG2 9JG

Full application for the proposed installation of timber post and wire security fencing and 2 no. gates.

Application refused by WBC
· Any Other Planning Business

White Heart Grove Camping Activities

The Council has been made aware of camping activities at White Heart Grove, The Coombes.  Whilst this is allowed under permitted development for 28 days a year, the council have concerns over fire hazards and health and safety due to the fire pit that is advertised.  WBC are aware and monitoring the site.
The Coombes Ancient Woodland and Planning Document 
The Council reviewed the draft document for The Coombes Ancient Woodland and Planning Applications drafted by Mr Munden.

Mr Munden Summarised the document and the council discussed the main points and what specialist advice may be available to assist.  It was agreed that this project should be taken further and Mr Dexter will work with Mr Munden to take this further. 
The first point of action is to arrange a meeting with Arborfield Parish Council to discuss this with them and to ask them to become involved.  The Clerk will arrange this. Once the meeting has been held, next steps can be identified.
19/314 Report from external Bodies - Cllr Kaiser, Ward Councillor for Barkham

Cllr Kaiser gave an update on the financial effect of Covid-19.  Lots of councils are now in financial difficulty and facing bankruptcy, WBC have managed their resources effectively, so this is not the case for WBC.  The council has spent £12-£13 million so far, this is an estimate as costs are still ongoing.  The council estimates that it will have spent at least 50% of its reserves.  This will lkely cause a problem in the next financial year due to funding gaps.
WBC have been talking to MP’s about supportive grants and it is working on a recovery plan.  There may well be changes in the way the council works and the services it provides in the future.
Throughout the pandemic WBC has been working closely with charities and this is to continue.  Through this joint working the borough has managed to house all except one of the homeless people in the borough.  The one not housed is refusing help.

The borough has accelerated the road repair scheme during the lockdown.  The Arborfield Cross Relief Road is looking like it will open at the end of August.
Page 19/145

There is pressure from Bohunt School to build the sixth form centre, however there is not the requirement for it at the moment as other schools have sixth form availability.

The Borough is still looking to develop a solar farm, and anticipate that it will be possible to get this up and running within two years.

The LPU is delayed.  Letters have been sent to Robert Jenrick MP about funding for developments.  Housing numbers from the modelling are significantly lower than Government have stated, so this is being looked into.
19/315 Clerks Report

Land at Highlands Avenue

The Clerk has again contacted the solicitor for an update and is awaiting a reply.  It is not showing as registered on the Land Registry site.

Item ongoing

Bearwood Road Footpath Project

The Clerk is awaiting a response from WBC as to how they will proceed.
A follow up letter to residents will be drafted to update on the proposals and to gather their views on the scheme.
Item ongoing

Meeting with CEO

The Government are still recommending that virtual meetings of the council continue to be held. The Clerk will see if the CEO can the virtual meeting of the Council in September.

Item ongoing

Enforcement Issues

Model Farm – This is under the appeal inspectorate, and will be decided in due course.

Barkham Manor Farm – This is still under enforcement being carried out by WBC

Land by Coppid Hill House – The Clerk has requested an update on this enforcement action -with restrictions still in place, Enforcement Officers are unable to visit the site to check compliance.  This will be carried out as soon as is possible.

BA6 Fence – Enforcement are awaiting a response from the owner of the fence as to whether they will remove it or replace with a fence that meets the legal requirements.
A tree has been removed recently on this footpath; this will be reported to WBC to ensure that permission had been granted prior to the removal of the tree.

17 & 19 Sandy Lane – Enforcement met the owner just before the lockdown. The findings are that there are some buildings on the land that require further investigation and the Officer will need to go back to inspect inside them. This will be done in due course.  The mobile home, which can be seen from the entrance to this site, is not in any use and only being temporarily stored on the land.

The Coombes – The Appeals for the various plots of land have been suspended due to the pandemic, they will be re-arranged in due course.

Item ongoing

Barkham Bridge

The Clerk sent out an e-newsletter regarding the project for the new bridge, it is still on target for completion.
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Item ongoing

Clerks CiLCA Training

The Clerk has completed and submitted unit 1 of the CiLCA Qualification.  It has been marked and has passed the assessment.  The Clerk is working on the other 4 units to be submitted as soon as they are ready.

Item ongoing

Phone box Adoption

After raising queries with regards to land ownership with BT, the adoption has had to be halted whilst permission is sought from the land owner.  The Land is owned by the MOD and BT’s contact states that permission must be granted by the MOD to allow any transfer of the phone box.

The Clerk has contacted Cratus, who manages the land for the DIO, to ask for a contact person at the MOD, that the Clerk can seek the permission from.  Permission will need to be in writing and sent to BT before the adoption can take place.  If permission is not granted by the MOD, then the box will stay with BT, and will likely be removed.

The Clerk will write to the MOD as soon as a contact person is provided by Cratus.

Item ongoing
19/316 Finance

1. Accounts – Proposal to agree accounts and payments for June - July 2020 LGA 1972 s150 (5)
	Payments for June - July 2020 for authorisation at Council meeting on 14th July 2020

	Payment Method
	Payee
	Amount
	For

	S/O
	Staff Wages
	£887.29
	July 2020 salary - LGA 1972 s111      

	D/D
	Nest
	£85.01
	Pension Contribution Employer & Employee – July 2020 - LGA 1972 s111      

	BACS
	HMRC
	£146.55
	Quarterly Tax and NI Payment – 1st Quarter – April - June 2020 LGA 1972 s111

	D/D
	Plusnet
	£33.60
	Internet and phone charges – July - LGA 1972 s111      

	DD
	Lloyds Bank (Credit Card)
	£3.00
	Credit Card bill – June Payments

£3.00 monthly fee. – LGA 1972 s111

	BACS
	Internal auditor
	£200
	Internal Audit fee - Internal Audit Accounts & Audit Regulations 2003 reg 2

	BCAS
	Magazine Designer
	£50
	Creation of new BPC crest for signs and letterhead - LGA 1972 s111

	DD
	Unity Trust
	£22.05
	Quarterly Bank Charges LGA 1972 s111

	BACS
	Netwise
	£899.00
	New website set up fee: broken down to £599 for the set up cost and £300 for the annual support agreement LGA 1972 s111


Banking payments will be authorised by Mrs Stubbs and Mr Lane.
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2. Report on Monies received
a. £10.00 – History Book Sale
b. £75.01 – Interest – Unity Trust Savings
3. New Savings Account 
The Council considered opening a new savings account for the remainder of the CIL money, so that it is protected under the FSCS, with Cambridge Building Society.  It is an easy access account designed for Parish Councils.  
Proposed by Mr Lane, seconded by Mr Loader.  Vote: All agreed

The Clerk will fill out the required forms for setting up the savings account.
4. Money Transfers to Savings Accounts 
The Council discussed and agreed to transfer £10,000 into the Nationwide Savings Account and £54,952 into the Natwest Savings accounts to further protect the CIL monies held by the council.  This will take each savings account to £85,000 which is the maximum amount protected by the Financial Services Compensation Scheme.  The Council unanimously agreed that the transfer of funds should go ahead.
5. Grant applications 
The Council discussed the grant applications and amounts proposed by the finance committee for each application.  The Council agreed the amounts for each application as follows:
	Payee
	For:
	Legal power that grant comes under
	Agreed amount

	WADE 
	To maintain cost charges for users
	Local Government Act 1972 s.137
	£300.00

	Wokingham Job Support Centre
	To help continue to provide the free support
	Local Government Act 1972 s.137
	£400.00

	Sue Ryder
	to help in the continuing provision of care
	Local Government Act 1972 s.137
	£350.00

	CRUSE
	Towards costs of providing services
	Local Government Act 1972 s.137
	£250.00

	ABC to read
	To help recruit and train new support volunteers to go in schools that service Barkham Children
	Local Government Act 1972 s.137
	£200.00

	Berkshire Lowland Search and Rescue
	To help purchase new equipment for the service.
	Local Government Act 1972 s.137
	£300.00

	The Link Visiting Scheme
	To help support the befriending service for the elderly
	Local Government Act 1972 s.137
	£250.00

	Berkshire Vision
	To support those visually impaired
	Local Government Act 1972 s.137
	£200.00

	Barkham Village Hall
	For mowing of grass
	Local Government Act 1972, s.133
HA 1980 s.96
	£2,500.00

	St James PCC Burial ground grant 
	Maintenance of cemetery
	Local Government Act 1972, s.214(6)
	£1,500.00
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	Keep Mobile 
	to help maintain service levels to users
	Local Government and Rating Act 1997, s.26-28
Transport Act 1985 s.106(a)
	£550.00

	BVRA contribution towards newsletter  
	To part cover printing costs of the magazine
	Local Government Act 1972, s.142
	£250.00

	Me2 Club
	to help support Children with additional needs in participating in leisure activities
	Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1976 s.19
	£500.00

	Home Start - Wokingham District
	To continue to provide support to vulnerable families
	Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1976 s.20
	£200.00

	Total amount of grants to be paid 
	£7,750.00


The above grants will be raised to be paid in July and BACS payments will be authorised by Mrs Stubbs and Mr Lane, who will also sign cheques if bank details are not given.
6. CIL:
Bids List from WBC The Community Infrastructure Levy Regulations 2010 (amended 2012) s.59c
The Council discussed whether to part fund the installation of a self-service machine in the pop-up library in the Arborfield Community Centre (total cost £9500) the proposed cost to BPC from CIL is be £3500, with WBC funding the remaining costs.  Arborfield PC has informed the clerk that they do not intend to fund their portion.
Mr Lane, Mrs Stubbs and the Clerk had an informal meeting to discuss the library with WBC.  The library will be manned at advertised opening hours, and it is hoped that this will be linked to groups that meet there.  WBC are looking to obtain more furniture to store the books and extend the library service there.  Mr Lane had enquired about having the library named Barkham and Arborfield Green Library at the meeting, and there was no reason why it couldn’t be.  Cllr Kaiser suggested proposing that the library be named Barkham Library at Arborfield Green, to which all agreed was a suitable name.  The Clerk will raise this name change as part of the negotiations.
Discussions were had regarding the amount BPC is willing to pay to fund this machine.  The Clerk will enter into negotiations with WBC to offer more than the amount requested.  Negotiating guide lines were discussed, the final sum agreed with the supplier will be approved at the following Council meeting or by an e-mail or video link vote if a decision is required earlier than the next meeting
The clerk will inform WBC of the proposal to increase the amount to be paid by BPC, and will negotiate up to the agreed amount.

1.35 – Cllr Kaiser left the meeting.  Vote to continue – All agreed
7. CIL 
The Council discussed other projects to spend CIL Monies on, including WBC proposed projects.

Ideas of projects that will be looked into further before consulting with the public on any are:

· Benches at viewpoints on walks i.e. Rooks Nest (proposed by a resident).
· Vehicle Charge points at strategic locations.
· Power supply to Junipers field.

· Greenway projects with WBC, existing project and possible small projects through Barkham, for example, a greenway from Arborfield Green to the Bull Public House.
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· A pedestrian crossing on Barkham Road between Sandy Lane and Doles Lane.

The Clerk will look into the CIL funding pay back status when an area has an approved Neighbourhood Plan.  The Clerk will discuss these options with WBC to obtain any further information possible, and options will be discussed to be put to the residents for their opinions.
8. New Website 
The clerk informed the Council of the agreement to transfer the website to a new hosting platform, which better meets the council’s requirements (the need to change provider was discussed and agreed to when the budget was set and an amount for this had been agreed and budgeted for).  
In line with Financial Regulations, agreement was given by the Finance committee to transfer to Parish Council Websites (parishcouncilwebsites.org.uk, powered by Netwiseuk.com) at a cost of £599, with an ongoing annual agreement of £300 per annum for support and maintenance.  The Clerk is in the process of transferring the hosting contract over.  

The invoice for the setting up fee and annual support cost has been received and is included in the table of financial transactions at this meeting, which have been agreed to be paid.
19/317 Parish Office Operations – 
None to discuss

19/318 Councillors Forum

Mr Heyliger – Mr Dexter and Mr Heyliger expect to soon have a Zoom meeting with Mr Heath (WBC) to:

· See how WBC's Speed Limit review is progressing after us having identified 5 'hot spots' around Barkham

· See how this initiative fits within any data logging we do.

· Find out how BPC can contribute in any way to WBC's Speed Limit review which will be valuable.

Meantime, before talking with Mr Heath we had a very constructive zoom meeting with Morelock to understand a few technical issues which were:

I. Firstly, on a debate over which is better Rubber strips (RS) used by WBC versus dedicated data loggers. Noted not all boroughs deploy RS (i.e.: Bedfordshire/Dorset). They are considered old technology.

II. Secondly Morelock believe Data loggers are far superior and as accurate & easier/quicker to erect & less environmental (i.e. no damage to road). 

So, Morelock has offered to lend us their Device to test out alongside rubber strips, if Mr Heath is OK with that.  We have reviewed their product details. They claim their device is very easy to install, the Bluetooth software is user friendly, and easy and quick to download and evaluate. We will only really know for sure if we were to put this to the test.
After discussions with Mr Heath and further evaluation, we will then need to find a way that saves time and will end up making a difference in our objective to reduce speed limits, beyond using our SID equipment to just monitor driving habits. 
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Mr Dexter raised the fly tipping initiative implemented by WBC a few months ago.  The Council responded at the time that Commonfield Lane should be included in the initiative.  Mr Dexter would like to see Church Lane now included as the amount of fly tipping along the lane has increased over the last few months.

The Clerk will look up who to contact and will ask that Church Lane be added to the list for monitoring.

Mr Heyliger raised the bin at The Coombes.  The bin was full to overflowing again that morning.  The Clerk had reported to the contractor.  The bin is Usually emptied on a Sunday, and the Clerk had enquired as to whether this had occurred.  The contractor confirmed it was emptied at 5.55am on Sunday morning and a blue bag was collected at the same time.  The Council agreed that the bin needed emptying more frequently and the Clerk could request extra emptying’s for the bin.  The Clerk will contact Tivoli to get a cost for the bin to be emptied twice weekly.

The New bin has been requested through WBC contractor, and the Clerk is awaiting a date for the replacement to go ahead.

Mr Lane informed that the Magazine had been suspended during the pandemic, but it is planned to be re-started and for the next issue to be distributed in September.  Please can councillors think about possible inclusions for the magazine content.

19/319 Date of next meeting
The next meeting of the council will be held on Tuesday 8th September.  The venue and time will be confirmed nearer to the meeting date, when more will be known surrounding the guidance around the ongoing Covid-19 pandemic.
There being no further business the meeting closed at 2.10 pm
